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President & Newsletter Editor – Judith A Anderson; 1st Vice-President – Margaret Ferguson; 2nd Vice-President – Julie Mannion; Correspondence Secretary – Ailsa Gillies; Minutes Secretary – Christine Maclean; Treasurer – Helen Chapman; 

Directors – Amber Buckland, Sarah Comiskey, Veronica McLaughlin, Barbara Murray, Susan Plant, Jennifer West.


	· WED., SEPT  6
	CLUB MEETING – 6.30 pm for 7.00 pm. Guest speaker: Michelle Trute (see story below)

	· THURS, SEPT 14
	“THANK YOU FOR SMOKING” – 6.30 pm, Palace Centro Cinemas, James St, Fortitude Valley. Champagne, fellowship, and a good movie – all for $20. Final tickets on sale at September dinner meetings. Raffle of Avon products donated by Iris Scott. 

	· MON., SEPT 18
	FUNDRAISING COMMITTEE MEETING – Julie Nobbs’s home

	· SAT., SEPT 23
	SERVICE COMMITTEE MEETING – Jenny West’s home from 9.30 am, 25 Bunya Lake Court, Bunya (3351 1892) 

	· WED., SEPT 27
	BOARD MEETING – 6.00 pm; Queensland Ballet Boardroom, cnr Drake St & Montague Rd, West End.

	· WED., OCT 4
	CLUB MEETING – 6.30 pm for 7.00 pm. (United Nations Day – October 24) 

	· THURS., OCT. 5
	MACBETH - 7.30 pm The Loft, Creative Industries precinct, Kelvin Grove Campus of QUT, followed by a reception and presentation of our annual Babette Stephens Memorial Prize. Tickets still on sale for just $20 – bring your friends.

	· SUN., NOV. 12
	CHRISTMAS GIFT FAIR  - Hamilton Town Hall, 9.00 am to 2.00 pm


Please let Judy Anderson know by noon on Monday, September 4, if you will not be attending the Club meeting. Telephone: 3357 6007(H) or 3391 8588(W); Fax: 3891 1029 (W); Email: judesanderson@hotmail.com
FUNDRAISING BATTERIES RECHARGED 

The Energiser bunnies in our new fundraising committee are up and running! 

At the end of a busy, efficient, and very productive meeting on August 9 chez Julie Nobbs, the following had been achieved:

· A date and venue for the Christmas Gift Fair (November 12 at Hamilton Town Hall)

· A donation of Avon products from Iris Scott as a raffle prize for the movie night.

· Donation of a surf board for the raffle at the Fair
· Expansion of our wine sales offerings to include bubbles, a quaffing pack, and a Premium pack for the Christmas sales. 

· Annual salmon and caviar sales under way

· Decision re Christmas Raffle to be put to the floor at September Meeting.
· Ongoing discussion re the Wine and Memorabilia Auction 
· Discussion of possible dates for the next Liz and Friends art show.

The minutes of the meeting were distributed the very next day - and they’re barely pausing for breath, with the next meeting scheduled for September 18. What a team! (And a new benchmark for the rest of us!)
GOT THE GI BLUES?
If you thought there was no way anyone could equal Kay Saunders’ magnificent record in producing a fantastic line-up of top speakers, think again – Rhonda Davidson-Irwin has taken up the challenge and for her very first speaker has arranged for us to hear from executive chef and author Michelle Trute at our September meeting.

Michelle is a leading low-fat, low-GI cooking expert who regularly gives classes aimed at diabetics on how to convert regular recipes to lower Glycaemic Index versions, while still keeping the taste. Her first book, Cooking with Conscience, sold fifteen thousand copies in the first week and she now runs a multi-million dollar business. Michelle also works on a voluntary basis for Diabetes Australia and has undertaken a regional cooking tour of Queensland to raise money for that organisation. Michelle also produces her books in Braille as part of her involvement with the Royal Blind Society.

GREAT FEEDBACK ON SAFETY CARDS
Glenda McChesney-Clark has let us know that she received a phone call from the Social Worker in the Drug and Alcohol unit at Royal Brisbane Hospital to say how useful they had found the Safety Card sponsored by our club. “She said that she continually filled the display box as the women regularly took these to have in case of need, as well as to use at that time.” Great to have this feedback!
Our very active service committee (chaired by Veronica McLaughlan and fuelled by Jen West’s fabulous baked goodies) has been working on expanding the club’s Safety Card project to Brisbane’s eastern suburbs. A women’s shelter has been identified and Melanie Ho has been liaising with them. They are very excited at the prospect of having safety cards specific to their needs. 
Our wallet-sized cards listing emergency numbers and services for women escaping domestic violence have been distributed through the Northside Alliance Against Domestic Violence in Nundah since 2001, and our project to produce similar cards for BRISSC (Brisbane Rape and Incest Survivors’ Centre) in 2003 grew into support for CRUISE (Creative Resources for Understanding Issues of Self Harm) earlier this year. The obvious value of the cards also led to the club producing 10,000 leaflets in English and a further 10,000 in Tok Pisin for distribution in PNG in 2004 to combat domestic violence. 
OUR CALENDAR GIRL

Jen West’s hilarious slide show capped off a thoroughly entertaining evening of convention reports at the August meeting. Balanced by her very professional and detailed written report, Jen’s photographic record of the Melbourne Convention will live long in Club memories – especially that ‘calendar girl’ shot of herself coquettishly posed behind a pink Convention umbrella wearing (or so it appeared) little more than her pearls. And the candid shots she managed to capture of other members have enormous potential as a major fundraiser in hush money! Well done, Jen – a fantastic effort. Thanks too to Joan Godfrey for providing a written report for the newsletter, to Sarah Comiskey for her ‘first timer’ report, to Ann Shevill for her thoughts on Conventions past, Judy S. Anderson for her report on the women and health workshop (see below), and Julie Mannion for insights from the women and education workshop. 
The evening has already stimulated interest in Rotterdam in 2008 and Bangkok in 2010. One can only imagine what Jen West and her camera will be able to do in those cities! 
A final note: At Shirley King’s suggestion, a story based on Sarah’s report was sent of to Headquarters with an accompanying photograph for possible inclusion in the post-Convention edition of The Zontian. 
HEALTH CHECK RESULTS
President Judith Anderson presented the results of the Club’s Health Check at the August meeting. Approximately one third of the Club responded to the questionnaire, representing Zontians who have been members for period from 2 months to 35 years.  The responses provided a good indication of why women join Zonta, why they stay, and why they leave.

The reasons cited for joining Zonta were its international focus, wanting to meet and enjoy the fellowship of like-minded women, and wanting to make a contribution beyond what they could achieve as individuals. Many were asked or inspired to join by people who have been leaders in Zonta  - honorary Zontian Catherine Hamlin was cited, as were foundation club President Babette Stephens, and Past International Presidents Leneen Forde and Mary Magee.

Almost unanimously, the thing respondents like most about Zonta and club meetings was the fellowship. Guest speakers were cited in half of the replies, but importantly, only if fellowship does not suffer. 
Members were very honest about the things they didn’t like: apathy, criticism, and negativity; people talking at meetings; inefficient meetings and people not adhering to meeting procedure; meetings which leave insufficient time for fellowship; the distance between older and newer members to the extent of a feeling of unfriendliness; and new members not being given enough support and information.
Interestingly, most of the suggestions for change were things to bridge the friendship and information gap - mentoring of new members; member talks; changing the seating plan at dinner meetings; incorporating more fun into meetings; more ‘hands on’ service; allowing more time for fellowship; and maximising the use of e-mail to communicate.

Other positive suggestions included running committee meetings formally to give members familiarity with meeting procedures, and imposing time-limits on discussions or presentations at meetings.
Overall, the result was very heartening and there was a palpable sense of wanting the club to prosper and succeed.  This was no more apparent than in the responses to the question: “Why would you leave Zonta?”: 

a. Failure to address some of the issues raised;
b. Time constraints and the pressure of other commitments;
c. Too many meetings (club, committee, Board);
d. Financial pressure; and best of all - 
e.  ‘when I can no longer contribute’, ‘nothing except age’, and two who simply said ‘nothing’

INDIGENOUS AWARD WINNER IMPRESSES IN CANBERRA
Good news during the month included an e-mail from Leanne Elliott who is President of the Zonta Club of Canberra, but also happens to work in the People Management Branch of the Department of the Environment and Heritage.

These two sides of her life came together when she noticed that Kathleen Williams, one of our past indigenous award winners, had registered with the Australian Public Service Commission through their Indigenous Recruitment process and had been rated "highly suitable".  

“Now the race between Departments begins!” says Leanne. “If my Department doesn't snap her up quickly, I'm sure she will be taken by another in no time!” She also comments: “Kathleen put your Award high up at the front of her profile - and the people here think it looks fantastic and credible. It’s nice to see young women getting ahead and Zonta clubs behind them - helping to make it happen”. 
BIRTHING KIT BONANZA

Our very enthusiastic medical students recently had another assembly day with the Brisbane Breakfast Club – and broke our record, assembling the kits in just 1 hour 5 minutes!  The students are proposing: “two really, really, really big ones!” instead of several smaller assembly days next  year and are working with Jen West to set the dates. They hope to involve all the northern Zonta clubs in one and the southern clubs involved in the other to assemble (wait for it) – 7000 kits! 
And do take the time to check out the photos from our Birthing Kit Workshop on the TIME Website: www.timeuq.org (follow the link on the home page that says TIME Photos). 
A TSUNAMI OF DEATHS EACH MONTH – THE IMPACT OF AIDS
A report on the Women and Health workshop at International Convention from Judy S. Anderson.

This very interesting and informative session began with an overview of Zonta’s Mata Masa Dubara (Women on the Move) project in Niger, presented by International Director, Omotayo Morgan. She then introduced two amazing women who gave a joint presentation entitled Women and the HIV pandemic.

The first presenter was Suzanne Lau Gooey, the co-convenor of the National Association of People Living with HIV/AIDS Australia. She has been living with the virus for 15 years and is a member of a group called Positive Women (Victoria) who help women with HIV. These women generally manage their lives well but, from time to time, might need help from organisations such as Positive Women.

The second presenter was Beverley Snell who is an associate of the Macfarlane Burnet Institute for Medical Research & Public Health (known more simply as the Burnet Institute). Her presentation on the HIV projects being conducted by the Institute’s Centre for International Health was excellent. 
The Centre is currently involved in three bilateral HIV projects with governments in Indonesia, PNG, and the Pacific. In addition, in Laos, Tibet, and Mozambique, they train sex workers as peer educators so that they can speak to other sex workers and their clients. The project in Laos is further enhanced by focussing specifically on truck drivers and road construction crews. (See box below).

Here are just a few of the shocking and sobering statistics covered in her presentation:

· Globally 38.6 million people were living with HIV in 2005;
· Sub-Saharan Africa (including Niger) has the highest rate of HIV infection in the world with up to 30% of the population infected in some countries;
· There are around 3 million HIV related deaths each year. The death toll from the Indian Ocean tsunami was an estimated 275,000; HIV results in the equivalent number of deaths each month.
Their message was clear: treatment for HIV is possible, but prevention is the answer – and HIV transmission is 100% preventable. 
I certainly feel very privileged as a member of Zonta to have had the opportunity to hear so many interesting, talented, and wonderful speakers at conventions, as well as making many Zonta friends. Wouldn‘t it be nice if we could have a record attendance from Brisbane club at the next convention in Rotterdam?

What has a new road got to do with HIV?  On just one new road in Laos (National Road No.8), there are 20 local communities and an estimated 200 construction workers at any given time over the two years that it will take to build the road. “Service Women” stay for up to three months before being replaced by others, and once the road is constructed, there will be truck drivers and a more mobile population who will also be seeking the services of prostitutes. To poor women and girls in these roadside communities, the potential income from this source can be difficult to resist. 

EXPO REUNION

Way back in 1988, the Zonta Club of Brisbane joined with other service clubs to run the Hospitality Suite at Expo 88. Our members Ann Shevill and Marea Read rostered the volunteers and, as recorded in our Club history, “did a lot of smiling, making friends, and eating biscuits”.

With the 20th anniversary of Expo coming up in 2008, Foundation Expo 88 (a non-government not-for-profit entity celebrating Brisbane's World Expo '88) has begun planning a range of activities to celebrate the occasion. 
On April 30, there will be a Parade of Nations from City Hall to South Bank Parklands for a re-enactment of the opening ceremony and all organisations and individuals are invited to participate, carrying their banners and flags. This will be followed by a huge multicultural festival, including the opening of a Commemorative Museum on the second floor of the Nepalese Peace Pagoda. Then on May 3, there will be a “Staff Reunion Extravaganza”- at a secret location in South-East Queensland! 

Members wanting more information can contact John McGregor at 20th@foundationexpo88.org  or check out the website: http://foundationexpo88.org.    
AWARD CONFUSION CLARIFIED

The history of two of the Club’s most important awards has been somewhat muddied in recent years. Building on the excellent work of Annette Macfarlane, Jan Delpratt has now produced what we hope will be accepted as the definitive descriptions of these awards. Jan will be speaking about the awards at the September meeting.

The Zonta Women of Achievement Award (W.O.A)

The award was established in 1981 to commemorate the 10th anniversary of the Zonta Club of Brisbane. Its aim was to improve the status of women by recognising excellence and endeavour by women in a diversity of fields. The award is open to all women (18+) who demonstrate significant achievement and/or potential for further achievement. Zontians and their immediate families are excluded.

Initially presented annually, the award has been presented approximately every two years since 1987. A total of 13 awards has been presented: Hetty Johnson, founder of Bravehearts (2005), Moya and Dorothy O’Brien of the Sunshine Welfare and Remedial Association (2003); speech pathologist and founder of Hear & Say, Dimity Dornan (2001); Opera Queensland CEO, Suzannah Conway (1998); disability rights advocate, Penny Harland (1996); composer Mary Mageau (1991); Fay Cottrell of the Spastic Welfare League (1989); investment advisor Virginia Dowd (1987); artist Caroline Barker (1986); fashion designer Keri Craig (1995); architect Patrice Derrington (1984); and Inara Svalbe, founder of the Australian Youth Ballet (1983).
In addition to the major award, one or more Encouragement Awards have also been presented in most years.

During the Presidency of Leneen Forde, the club devoted one year of their fundraising to this project, and the interest on the $10,000 collected has funded the award since. Currently, W.O.A funds stand at c. $16,000.

All members are encouraged to nominate applicants for the award. In 1987, the club asked their past presidents to act as a committee to look after the organisation of the Women of Achievement Award. This involves publicity, shortlisting of candidates, and deciding the winner/s.

The awards ($1000 for the winner and $250 for each Encouragement Award) are presented on an appropriate occasion during the Zonta year. Since 1996, winners have also received a statuette created by former member, sculptor Catharina Hampson, valued at $670.

The Babette Stephens Memorial Award
This award honours the memory of charter member and inaugural Club President, Babette Stephens AM MBE, who was a distinguished actress and Brisbane theatre personality. She joined the Brisbane Repertory Theatre in 1930, launching a 40-year career as actor, director, and administrator. During her career, she appeared in or directed numerous performances, hosted talk-back radio, and appeared regularly in film and television. She died in 2000 at the age of 90.

In 2002, charter member Ann Shevill gave a personal donation of $5000 in Babette’s memory and this was added briefly to the W.O.A. funds so that the 2003 recipients of that award, twins Moya and Dorothy O’Brien, were called the Babette Stephens Women of Achievement. But in 2004, the club decided to establish the Babette Stephens Memorial Award. Also in 2004, a painting by Liz Heber, donated by her in Babette’s memory, raised $500 for the club at the Liz and Friends art show. These monies now form the funds for the Babette Stephens Memorial Award, set up as an annual award, administered for the Zonta Club of Brisbane by the Queensland University of Technology (QUT) Alumni Development Services under guidelines set out in a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU).
Under this MOU, the club is committed to funding the award for at least five years. The award acknowledges and rewards a talented second year female acting student at QUT. The criteria for selection are that the winner will have demonstrated a professional attitude and exemplary work ethic during classes, rehearsals and performances during second year productions as well as a consistently high standard of performance skills.

The selection panel consists of three staff from Creative Industries Bachelor of Fine Arts (Acting) and a representative of the Zonta Club of Brisbane. The winning candidate is presented with the award at a QUT Alumni Theatre evening to which members of the Zonta Club of Brisbane are offered special ticket prices so that the evening raises funds for the award.

Each award winner receives a certificate and a cheque for $1000. The balance of funds is held in trust by QUT in the QUT Gift Fund and interest earned rolls back into the award fund.

The inaugural recipient of the Babette Stephens Memorial Award in 2004 was Tanya Heywood, followed in 2005 by Danielle Jackson. This year’s theatre evening is on October 5.

Quote of the Month:  If high heels were so wonderful, men would still be wearing them (Sue Grafton)
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